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Ohio’s State Testing Accountability System 
By David Hile, Superintendent Licking Valley Local Schools  

I was recently asked by John Haswell, Superintendent at Shadyside, to share my views on the graduation 

point issue with Nancy Hollister, State School Board Member, who sought his views. Below is my response. 

 

Dear Mrs. Hollister, 
 
I have many, many issues with Ohio's state testing accountability system, from invalid, unreliable assess-
ments that recently have changed 3 times in 3 years, to the use of these invalid, unreliable test scores be-
ing used to rate our teachers, principals and school districts. But for the specific issue immediately before 
us, using an assessment to determine whether an Ohio high school senior gets a diploma or not, here is 
my greatest concern: the 13 years a child spends in our school districts counts for absolutely ZERO, only 
passing the tests matter in terms of whether a student graduates or not.  If that's the case, why even have 
a public K-12 system.  Why not just give students tests every year until they either pass them by a certain 
age or not to determine who gets a diploma? 
 
I told this story to the State Board earlier in November when my high school principal, Wes Weaver, and I 
broached the issue confronting our students as a result of the 18 point graduation system that was arbi-
trarily developed and imposed by the State Board.  Back in 2008, under the OGT, we had a student in our 
district, I'll call her Stacey, who was an  average student, she came to school every day, she did all of her 
school work and she passed her classes for 13 years at Licking Valley.  She was on the basketball team, 
the softball team and in the choir.  By all accounts she was a good kid and good student.  She met all of 
Licking Valley's graduation requirements, which are significantly higher than state minimums but for the 
life of her she couldn't pass some of the OGTs.  As a result, she did not get a high school diploma and to 
this day does not have a diploma.  Her twin sister, on the other hand, who had an IEP and was thus ex-
empted from the consequences of failing the OGTs, graduated that same spring.  Imagine the phone call 
from me, the high school principal at the time, and her mother.  Imagine the embarrassment foisted upon 
that family that graduation day!  Where is Stacey?  Why isn’t she at graduation with Tasha?  

 
No test, or set of tests, no one data point, should erase 13 years of a 
child's life and 13 years of schooling!  No statistician or researcher ac-
cepts one data point to substantiate a claim of validity.  Somehow, a 
child's 13 years of formal education has to count for something when we 
decide whether or not they get a diploma.  Researchers and scientists 
demand triangulation of data, at least 3 data points, to establish validi-
ty.  We need to create a system that weights, and not necessarily equal-
ly, a child's 13 year schooling body of work, i.e., a portfolio of their K-12 
learning experiences, their high school transcripts  and the assess-
ments. 
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The first deposit of $150.00 per person was due No-
vember 10, 2016. If you did not get a payment in it is 
not too late. Please get a payment in as soon as pos-
sible and make checks payable to LVMS. The dates of 
the trip are May 7, 8, 9, and 10, 2017. If you are go-
ing as a chaperone ,please contact Laura Lahmers at 
the district office 740-763-2911 to confirm your fin-
gerprint status. There is also information and an adult 
emergency medical form needed for all adults attend-
ing trip found on Mr. Hageman's web page at hage-
manhistory.weebly.com  If you have any questions 
please call or email Mr. Hageman at 740-763-3396 or                                                         
hagemanm@lickingvalley.k12.oh.us 

Students applying to be a wreath bearer at the Tomb 
of the Unknowns can find the application on                
Mr. Hageman's web page. 

LV High School and  Middle School Leo Clubs 
 

In October, the Licking Valley Lions Club along with the 

high school and middle school Leo Clubs worked togeth-

er to complete various service projects for World Service 

Day.  Teams of workers were sent out to six different 

loca'ons in our community.  They mulched, weeded, cut down trees, 

trimmed, raked and much more!  The consensus was that this was a wonder-

ful morning spent together helping others.  If you know of someone in need 

within the community, please contact a member of the Lions Club or Leo Club 

as there are plans to do more service days in the future.  The mo)o of the Lions Club is "We Serve" and that's 

just what they did.   
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Lunch Charges 
 

Because we never want to see any child go hungry Licking Valley Local Schools allows students to charge their lunch (we do not offer an 

alternate). The cafeteria does allow charging, but we would prefer that a student’s account be prepaid or paid on the day of purchase.  You 

can apply money online by going to www.EZPay.com, or you can send money to school with your child (ren). 

 
We have set the following procedures in place to try to keep charges from going into the 
“Excessive Charge” range. 
 
♦ When a child’s account is in the negative $2.00 (Primary), $5.00 (Intermediate), or 

$2.25 (Middle School) Leader Alerts are extracted from our NutriKids System and calls 
(e-mails) are sent once a week. 

 
♦ Calls and e-mails are made by the Food Service Director, Jan Jennings, when an ac-

count reaches $5 in charges. 
 
♦ A letter is mailed (with a free/reduced application) when an account goes into the neg-

ative $20 and is turned over to the Principal’s office for collection. 
 
♦ At $40 the account is, once again, turned over to the Principal’s office for collection. 
 
♦ When the account reaches $60 in charges it is turned over to the District Office. 

 
(Leader Alerts are continuously  being sent weekly during these steps) 

 
When you receive a Leader Alert, please contact Jan Jennings (740) 763-2433 if you have questions.  A “Call Result” report is sent following 
the Leader Alert.  If a number is listed as “Disconnected” or “Other” the school secretary is contacted for verification of e-mail or telephone 
number.  Please keep this information updated with your school secretary. 
 
Free/Reduced application can be completed online by going to www.schoollunchapp.com or you can request a paper application be sent 
home with your child. 
 

• Licking Valley Athletic schedules can be found at: 

 http://lickingvalleyathletics.com 

• The Licking Valley Board of Education meets the 2nd Monday 

of each month in the high school media center at 6:00 P.M. 

• NO SCHOOL Christmas Break - December 22, 2016 thru January 2, 2017 

♦   Middle School Winter Concert Dec. 6th  LVMS Gym      7:00 pm   

♦ High School Winter Concert Dec. 8th    LVHS Auditorium    7:00 pm    

♦   First Grade Christmas Program                                                                            
    Tuesday, Dec 13th        LVHS Auditorium  7:00 pm 

♦    Second Grade Christmas Program                                                                      
     Thursday, Dec 15th      LVHS Auditorium   7:00 pm  

♦ Primary Holiday Parties Tuesday December 20th 9:30 am - 10:30 am 

• NO SCHOOL  January 13, 2017 

• NO SCHOOL  January 16, 2017 

 





The Valley Bots are Pulling 
for Bats 

 

On October 26th The Valley Bots team members, families, stu-
dents, Licking Valley teacher Mrs. Smith, and staff from The 
Works, joined together to improve the Licking Valley School 
Property’s bat habitat.  In conjunction with Bat Conservation 
International, The Valley Bots hosted a “Pulling for Bats” event 
where people gathered to pull invasive plants to improve bat 

habitats.  

The Valley Bots First LEGO League team is composed of Licking Valley students Justin Higgins, Job Busic, and 
Sam Busic.  This team is one of the two Licking Valley First LEGO League teams sponsored by The Works and 
Licking Valley Schools. 

Each year the First LEGO League presents a new challenge to teams worldwide, and this years theme is Animal 
Allies.  The Valley Bots selected bats to investigate and work on improving a solution to decreasing bat populations. 

Two of Ohio species of bats, the Indiana Bat and the Northern Long Eared Bat, are endangered.  The other nine 
species of bats in Ohio are species of concern.  Bats control insect pests that carry diseases and destroy crops here 
in Ohio.  Some key reasons for the decline in bat population include White-nose Syndrome, habitat alterations, and 
pesticide use.   

The team’s goal has been to educated the Licking Valley Community about the importance of bats to our ecosys-
tem, how bats are rapidly decreasing in population, and how people can help bats. The team has worked with Su-
perintendent Mr. Hile and FFA advisor Mr. Ellis to certify the school’s property as a bat habitat, by pulling invasive 
plants, and mounting a bat box on the land.   

The team will compete on December 10th presenting their project and participating in robotics and team challenges. 

 

YOU CAN HELP BATS! 

1.  Protect the habitats that bats roost in during the spring, summer, and fall.  Don’t cut down trees during these sea-
sons that might have bats roosting, pull invasive plants, allow native plants to grow, and limit or don’t use pesticides 
and chemical sprays. 

2.  Provide man made roost sights – Bat Boxes.  With less trees to roost in, bat boxes can provide important places 
for bats to roost in the spring and summer, when they are raising young. 

3. Stay out of places where bats hibernate and support research for White-nose Syndrome.  White-nose Syndrome 
is a fungus that started in 2006 and continues to spread across the US.  

4.  Learn about bats and teach others.   





T 
he Robotic Panthers received 1st place 

(Champions) at a regional FLL tournament in Granville 
on November 19th.  Competing against 11 other teams 
throughout the central Ohio area, the Robotic Panthers 

presented a project on this year’s theme, “Improving animal/ hu-
man interaction”, showed their teamwork skills through a team-
building activity and competed with their Lego robot; designed 
and programmed to complete different tasks.   

 
The Robotic Panthers is a FIRST Lego League team of Licking 
Valley students sponsored by The Works receiving partial         
financial support from AEP.  Team members include Emma 
Chapman (8th grade), John Chapman (7th grade), Nicholas 
Foltz (5th grade), Henry Shaw (5th grade), Jacey Nethers (4th 
grade), and Elsa Shaw (4th grade).  Coaches are Eric Shaw 
and David Chapman with parent help from Yew Lin Foltz and 
Chris Nethers. 
 

Their 1st place finish qualified the team to a District Tournament at OSU-N on January 7th.   
Licking Valley has another Works sponsored team called The Valley Bots.  Their regional          
tournament is in Newark on December 3rd.   



Licking Valley Local School District 

 

The Licking Valley Local School District is currently seeking individuals for the following                  

positions: 

 

Custodial:  On-call subs with possible future daily position. 
Interested candidates should complete the www.ohreap.net application and             
e-mail Jack Shinn, Custodial Maintenance Supervisor at 
shinnj@lickingvalley.k12.oh.us  
  

 

Bus Driver: On-call subs with possible future daily position.                                       

Interested candidates should complete the www.ohreap.net application and               

e-mail Mickie Archer, Transportation Supervisor at 

archerm@lickingvalley.k12.oh.us  

 

 

 

Food Service: On-call subs with possible future daily position.                            

Interested candidates should complete the www.ohreap.net application and              

e-mail Jan Jennings, Food Service Supervisor at                                                      

jenningsj@lickingvalley.k12.oh.us  

 

 

Educational Aide: On-call subs with possible future daily position. 
Interested candidates should complete the www.ohreap.net application and              
e-mail Laura Lahmers, District Secretary at lahmersl@lickingvalley.k12.oh.us 
 

 

 

 

For more information, applicants can call the Licking Valley District Office at 740-763-3525 and ask for 

Jack Shinn, Maintenance Supervisor, Mickie Archer, Transportation Supervisor, Jan Jennings, Food     

Service Supervisor, or Laura Lahmers, District Secretary. 





DONATIONS FOR                              

CHILDREN’S HOSPITAL 
 

AGAIN THIS YEAR THE ELEMENTARY LIBRARY 

WILL COLLECT NEW BOOKS TO DONATE TO        

CHILDREN’S HOSPITAL FOR THE 

HOLIDAYS 

 

AREA OF HIGH NEED:  BOARD 

BOOKS, PUZZLE BOOKS,          

COLORING BOOKS & 24-PACK 

CRAYONS. 

 

DROP OFF IN ELEMENTARY LIBRARY: 

NOV. 29
TH

 – DEC 7
TH

 

All K - 5 Physical 

Education classes 

have been partici-

pating in activities 

for Jump Rope for Heart and collecting 

donations. Students are continuing to 

collect donations through Nov. 30th.  

This is a service learning 

project that teaches  

students the                           

importance of helping 

others as well as taking 

care of their own heart 

health. 

LV Intermediate School Renaissance        
program had a three day fund raiser November 21st, 22nd and 
23rd.  Students were able to pay $1 per day to participate in each 
activity which included Hat Day, Superhero Day and Pajama 
Day.  All donated money goes toward purchasing additional               

indoor recess materials.  Thank you to those 
who participated and donated  toward this 
cause. 

Join us! 
Licking Valley will be hosting our first  

Regional FIRST Lego League (FLL) Regional FIRST Lego League (FLL) Regional FIRST Lego League (FLL) Regional FIRST Lego League (FLL) 
tournament on December 17, 2016.  
Twelve Licking County teams of 4th 
through 8th graders will be competing in 
this tournament. 

We invite all Licking  
Valley students to see 
what FLL is all about! 
Watch as the competing 
team’s Lego creation 
comes to life and com-
pletes various missions.  
If you are interested in 

knowing more about FLL, our Licking   
Valley teams will be onsite for questions.  
 
Event Information 
Date:  December 17, 2016 
Location:  Licking Valley Elementary     

School 
Time:  1 p.m. to 5 p.m. 
 
Schedule 
1:00 p.m.       Opening Ceremony  
1:30 p.m.       Robot Competition  
3:45 p.m.       Closing Ceremony            
 

If you have any questions, please feel free 
to contact us at LVLS.FLL@gmail.com. 

Licking Valley Middle School presents  
 

 

 

 

 
 

Date:  December 15th and 16th  

Time:  7:00 pm  

Where: Middle School Gym  

Tickets are $5.00 and can be purchased at the door. 

Doors open at 6:30 pm.  



Ten Tips for School Success 
(www.undestandingspecialeducation.com) 

  

1.  Know Your School. Explore the district web page, read the calendar, put 

important dates and events on your schedule. Attend conferences and visit 

your child’s classroom. Know how your school measures student success. 

2.  Know Your Child’s Teacher(s). Introduce yourself. Read the syllabus for 

each class along with rules and expectations. Share your email and contact 

numbers. Target the classes your child may have difficulty in and let the teach-

er know you would like to hear from them. 

3.  Set Up A Regular Homework Time. This should be a time ranging from around 30 minutes to an 

hour and a half. Homework time should be consistent and not disturbed by television or other activity. 

4.  Help Your Child With Organization. Missing assignments have a major impact on school suc-

cess. Go through your child’s backpack each night. Create subject folders to keep work in. Use an 

agenda book or calendar to keep track of assignment due dates.  

5.  Don’t Believe Everything You Hear. Kids naturally will tell us what we want to hear. Ask your 

child’s teacher about the homework load and schedule. What does the teacher view as an important 

component to school success? Ask for a weekly email to keep up to date on progress. 

6.  Be Involved In Your Child’s Learning. Take the time to talk to your child about their learning. 

Link family activities to academic subjects. Have dinner conversations about current events and ask 

your child’s opinion.  

7.  Know Your Child’s Friends. Their friends may impact their school performance. Do their friends 

value school performance? Talk about expectations and values. Let them know what is acceptable and 

what is not. 

8.  Understand Progress Reports, Grading, Testing, and Credits.  Try to understand how your child 

will be assessed at every level of their education. Know when to expect grades and report cards. During 

high school, understand how credits and state testing help determine graduation. Know the difference 

between required courses and electives. Look into college requirements. Does the district have a pro-

gram for credit recovery if needed? 

9.  Use Your School’s Resources. What resources are available if your child is struggling? Meet with 

the school counselor to discuss options. Ask about community resources that have programs that may 

benefit your child. 

10. If You Need Help, Ask. The building principal and guidance counselors can help. The classroom 

teachers may have some suggestions. The entire school team is there to assist you if your child is not 

experiencing school success. 

 

Mark McDaniel 

Director of Student Services 



Why aren’t cheerleaders eligible for the LCL scholar award? 
By Sierra Noser , High School Journalism Student 

 

 
On Monday, November 22nd, there was an assembly at Licking Valley High School in which 
the LCL scholar athletes were awarded for their hard work. However, when the names were 
mentioned over the announcements, not a single cheerleader was called down. Upon coming 
to this realization, I questioned the school's principal about the incident. 
 

He continued to inform me that the LCL does not recognize cheerleaders as athletes, sponsor, 
or associate with them. Therefore, cheerleaders cannot receive the LCL scholar athlete award. 
 

According to the OHSAA regulations guide, cheerleading is a recognized sport by the OHSAA 
or Ohio High School Athletic Association and has the same regulations as other sports. If this 
is the case, we have reason to question why the Licking County League does not recognize 
them as such. 

Cheerleading takes a lot more work than it seems. Cheerleaders work out and put physical 
strain on their bodies to do what they do. At football games, when it gets into colder tempera-
tures, if they don’t stretch enough or have enough time to warm up they can pull muscles or 
damage ligaments in their bodies. 

An activity for which a varsity sports letter can be obtained should be considered a sport and 
recognized as such. If this were to happen, a large majority of cheerleaders would obtain the 
scholar athlete award because they are athletes who work hard with a busy schedule while 
earning good grades and strive to be the best they can be. 
 
Athletic scholarships for college are also awarded to cheerleaders, and if they are recognized 
as athletes at the college level, they should be at the high school level as well. 
An award where athletes have received good grades should be offered to all types of sporting 
teams, squads, or clubs. Recognition from OHSAA should be enough to prove that cheerlead-
ers are athletes and deserve the same chances as all other athletes. As a plan of action, the 
athletic director will first be addressed and action will continue from there. It is my goal to 
achieve equity for all athletes in what they are eligible for and able to do. 



What’s Up with Watkins? 
By Krystal Wood, High School Journalism Student 

 
This past Monday I visited Watkins Memorial High School, shadowing a peer by the name of Gary, in or-
der to compare and contrast the differences between Watkins and Licking Valley. 

 
Prior to the visit, I emailed their principal to get an okay to write and join their school for a day. He thought it was a wonderful 
idea, and I was more than excited to get the opportunity to go to another school for a day. 
Compared to Valley, Watkins’ structural layout is very self-explanatory. It’s one big hallway with a handful of smaller hallways, 
where the classrooms are located. 
 
At Valley, when you walk in the door to your left is the commons and the gyms. To the right are the main stairs and hallways 
leading to the classrooms. 
Watkins has a very easy set up for their hallways, 100-800 halls to make classes easy to find. Valley halls that have rooms 
101-106 and so one. 
 
One big difference I noticed was that there weren’t any windows in the classrooms I visited. It took me all day to figure out why 
Watkins felt more enclosed than Valley, but once I figured it out I couldn’t stop thinking about it. 
 
Whilst visiting the school, I only had two bad experiences, but the rest were normal interactions. Many people didn’t even no-
tice I was there. 
 
I think almost every school is going to be the same when it comes to the way the students act. I didn’t notice anything out of 
the ordinary disregarding the time when a student who got almost incensed when the teacher wouldn’t tell him who he voted 
for. 
 
As soon as walked into the building I could tell there was less traffic in the main hallway at Watkins than at Valley. At Valley 
you have to wave through all the tired, half asleep, people trying to wake before they get to class. It’s much more lively and 
awake at Watkins, everyone seemed ready for the day. 
 
While I was at Watkins I didn’t get called out or asked who I was, just stared at by a few curious minds wondering who this new 
girl was. 
 
My favorite time of the day was fourth period when we were in the MH (multiple - handicapped) room. It was fun to meet the 
cheerful teachers and the animated students. Mr. Eader even asked me if I’ve ever given Mr. Ellis, the agriculture teacher here, 
a “three-five.”   
 
In the MH room, Gary and I got to tutor two of the students the day I was there, Caeman and Tyler. 
Caeman was a very tall and large set boy that enjoys singing and making patterns with blocks. Gary and I chose words out of a 
story for him to define, but he didn’t pay much attention and guessed on all of the questions. 
After, we gave him patterns to make out of blocks and he got all of them right and excitedly gave Gary a very enthusiastic high-
five. 
 
Tyler is a short, muscular boy that can speak, but speaks with a speech impediment. He’s very intelligent and told us what sev-
eral Constitutional amendments mean. 
 
Each student has a unique thing that they do, or like. Caeman likes to sing and he does an ac-
tion when he’s excited where he pulls his arms in-and-out, and makes a very loud sound. Every 
once in awhile Tyler will get up and rock on both feet until Mrs. Holbrook tells him to sit back 
down. This class was so enjoyable that I’m almost disconsolate that I can’t go back and see 
Tyler and Caeman again. 
 
I enjoyed my time at Watkins, and I’m thankful I got the opportunity to visit another school for a 
day, and seeing the differences between the two schools were very eye opening. 
 

I have to give a big thank you to Mr. Tanchevski, the principal of Watkins, and Mr. Weaver, our principal, for allowing me to 
visit his school for a day. 

 

Tyler and Camen 






